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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, APRIL 9, 2019 

 

MINUTES 

 CHAIRMAN JOSEPH LAPORTE, called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the John Weichsel 

Municipal Center at 196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with 

the following members in attendance: 

 

 Theodore Cabata, Richard Hart, Alicia Novi & Robert Salka 

 Ryan Rogers & Ron Bohigian, Alternates 

 

 Others: David Lavallee, Ass’t Town Planner    

   Paul Bedard, Ass’t Town Attorney 

 

 Absent: Erica Byrne & Jeffrey D. Gworek, Alternates 

 

 A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance.  

 

 Vice Chair Novi explained the procedure of the meeting.  Should 

your appeal be approved after presentation, file it with the Town 

Clerk’s Office as soon as you receive formal approval by mail. 

 Paperwork needs to be filed before you start any work. 

 You have one year to begin your project. 

 The Zoning Board of Appeals is a supermajority vote board.  You 

will need four affirmative votes for your appeal to be approved. 

 All public hearings held this evening will be voted on tonight.  

As stated earlier, you will need a supermajority of four to one to 

approve your appeal. 

 Everyone is invited to stay for the regular meeting to hear the 

decision on the presented appeals  
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JOSEPH LAPORTE, Chair, presiding: 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

  Mr. Cabata made a motion to approve the Minutes of the previous 

meeting as submitted.  Ms. Novi seconded.  Motion passed unanimously 

on a voice vote.  

 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. Appeal #6376A, Application of Crystal Bees for a special 

exception to allow a temporary outdoor attraction under Sections 2-

01.A, 5-01.1.G & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 240 Spring Street, 

property of Southmil Trust & Donald A. Millard Jr., Trustee in an I=1 

zone. 

 THE CHAIR:   State your name and address for the record, please. 

 MR. BESAW:  My name is Robert Besaw and I live in Bristol, CT at 

424 Lake Avenue, Unit 5. 

 MR. BELAS:  David Belas, 362 Belleview Avenue, Southington. 

 MR. BESAW:  Okay.  We did a haunted attraction last year at 

Crystal Bees.  We’re basically taking the same space that we used last 

year.  

 The only thing is we want to start a little earlier and have more 

time for breakdown because the weather was an issue last year. 

 But other than that, everything is going to stay the same as last 

year. 

 Do you have any questions?  I can answer. 

 MR. SALKA:  Can you give us the dates and the times that you are 

looking for? 

 MR. BESAW:  We’d like to start building on July 1
st
, 2019 and we’d 

like it to be removed by November 30
th
, 2019. 

 We would operate the last weekend of September and then every 

weekend in October. 

 After Halloween we’ll shut it down. 

 MR. CABATA:  When did you start building last year? 

 MR. BESAW:  July 1
st
. 

 MR. CABATA:  Okay. 

 MR. BESAW:  Yah, we started like I think the 14
th
 last year.  That 

was on us and not you guys. 
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 But we were supposed to have it down by November 15
th
.  We got 

snow.  So, we, we just want a little extra time so we don’t have to 

pack everything wet. 

 THE CHAIR:  No incidents last year? 

 MR. BESAW:  None whatsoever. We were sold out every night last 

year. 

 MS. NOVI:  Congratulations! 

 MR. BESAW:  Yah, thank you. 

 MR. SALKA:  Can you just give us the actual dates? 

 MR. BESAW:  The actual dates that we are going to be open? 

 MR. SALKA:  That you want, right.  We’ll approve that these are 

the dates. 

 MR. BESAW:  So, we are going to be open September 17
th
, 29

th
 & 

29
th
.   

 October 4
th
, 5

th
, 6

th
, 10

th
, 11

th
, 12

th
, 13

th
, 17

th
, 18

th
, 19

th
, 20

th
, 

24
th
, 25

th
, 26

th
 & 27

th
. 

 MR. SALKA:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any more questions for the applicant? 

 MR. SALKA:  Basically, it is the same as last year.  It was a 

nice event last year and there were no issues. 

 I’d like to just review the stipulations again.  So, before we 

vote on it, just to make sure. 

 It says: 

 The structure will be built as drawn on the application.  Which 

we have.  

 Construction will begin no sooner than July 1
st
. 

 It will be completely taken down by November 30
th
. 

 Each night during construction, the building will be secured and 

locked. 

 MR. BESAW:  We screw it shut every night.  And, it is monitored 

with surveillance cameras. 

 MR. SALKA:  And, basically, we will approve it based on the dates 

that you just stipulated that will be in the Minutes of the meeting. 

 It will be open from 6:00 pm to 12:00 midnight.  Same as last 

year? 
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 MR. BESAW:  Yup. 

 MR. SALKA:  There will be at least 15 staff members working when 

the attraction is open. 

 And, that they secure all the required building and fire permits. 

 MR. BESAW:  And, we will have a manned fire personnel on hand at 

all times. 

 So, a manned fire alarm at all times. 

 MR. SALKA:  I have no other questions. 

 THE CHAIR: Anybody to speak in favor of the applicant?  Anybody 

to speak in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anybody here opposing the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 If not, this appeal is closed. 
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 B. Appeal #6377A, Application of Wal-Mart Real Estate Business 

Trust for a variance of sign size and number of allowed signs under 

Sections 13-05.C & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 235 Queen Street, 

property of Murial S. Olson et all c/o Cedar Shopping Center in a B 

zone. 

 ATTORNEY KNUFF:  Good evening, Mr. Chairman.  My name is John 

Knuff and I am an attorney with an office at 147 Broad Street in 

Milford, CT.   I am here tonight on behalf of Wal-Mart Real Estate 

Business Trust which is the tenant of the property located at 235 

Queen Street. 

 I have just handed to your recording secretary copies of 

photographs of the placard that was posted on the site on March 26
th
, 

well in advance of the requirement.  As of about 6:00 this evening, 

that placard was still in place. 

 With me is Michael Gothberg who is an architect with MMA 

Architects who will be addressing you shortly. 

 This is an application to vary two provisions of your regulations 

with regard to signage.  First is a variance of Section 13-05.C.3.  We 

are requesting a total of four wall signs where three are permitted. 

 And, a variance from Section 13-05.C.1 requesting a total just 

under 400 square feet of wall signage where 150 feet is permitted.    

 I know staff has submitted or laid out for you a plan and also it 

is up on the board, as well. 

 The proposed signage is on the top and the existing signage is on 

the lower level of the two elevations that you see. 

 The property consists of approximately 16 acres.  It is located n 

a business zone and it includes a retail shopping center along with 

the Wal-Mart street.   

 The property is unusual in that it is approximately twice as or 

twice as deep as it is wide.   I believe the parcel extends over 1200 

feet from Queen Street and is about 500 feet wide.  As a result, as 

depicted on the plans, the Wal-Mart store façade is really 900 feet 

from the property line. 

 In addition, views toward the store are blocked by mature trees 

along the street, trees along the main access drive, the bank pad 

sites and directly adjacent to Queen Street and the topography is such 

that the site sits above the roadway a fair amount. 

 The proposed signage is very modest given the size of the 

building, the configuration of the parcel, the distance that the Wal-

Mart façade is located from Queen Street. 
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 Currently, there are two signs on the store:  The Wal-Mart sign 

and the Outdoor Living sign that total 172 square feet.  A variance 

was granted for that additional signage some years ago. 

 We propose to increase the Wal-Mart sign from 144 square feet to 

299 square feet.  I think in the context of a building this size it is 

a relatively minus or minor increase.   

 We want to replace the Outdoor Living with a Lawn and Garden 

sign.  So that is increasing from 27 feet to 37 square feet.  It’s 

only a 10-foot difference there. 

 We want to add the Pick Up sign.  As you may know, Wal-Mart is in 

a struggle with on-line retailers, particularly Amazon.  And, they’re 

doing a terrific job and part of that sort of competitive battle is 

allowing shoppers to order on line and pick up in the store.  So, the 

sign that is in the orange section of the façade would indicate that 

this is a store that has that capability and where in the store it is 

located. 

 The last one is a really, really tiny sign just above the front 

door.  It’s less than 8 square feet for pharmacy. We are required to 

indicate to customers that a pharmacy exists within the store.  We try 

to keep it as small as possible. 

 Those are the four signs.  The pharmacy sign is the one that sort 

triggers that second variance for the fourth said.  As I said, it is 

very modest in size.  It is only 8 square feet. 

 And, I would say that the other three signs are primarily 

directional in nature. 

 Under your regulations, 13-05.C.1, buildings that are located 

greater than 80 feet from the public ROW can have 1.5 square feet of 

signage for every lineal foot of building to a maximum of 150 square 

feet. 

 Interestingly, the maximum square footage if you are closer than 

80 feet is still 150 square feet. 

 As we know, the Wal-Mart Store is ten times further from the 

public ROW than that 80-foot threshold.  The linear footage of the 

Wal-Mart building is 390 feet.  So absent that maximum of 150 square 

feet, the Wal-Mart building would be entitled to 585 square feet in 

signage and we are looking for 409. 

 So, with that, I’ll turn it over to Michael to take you through a 

little bit more specifically the signage and then I was just going to 

address the legal standard and give you some examples of other 

variances that have been granted for similar stores in the past. 
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 MR. GOTHBERG:  My name is Mike Gothberg and I work for a firm in 

Neptune, New Jersey. 

 As John stated before, you can see on the drawing over there on 

the board, you can see the actual dimensions of the signs.  The Wal-

Mart sign is about --- the new Wal-Mart sign we are proposing will be 

about a foot higher than the existing one. 

 Again, the square footage combined with all the other new signs 

that we are going to have is going to be about 409 square feet. 

 Again, the zoning ordinance only allows 150, so we are trying to 

get a variance.  As John explained before, the building actually is or 

approximately 870 feet from Queen Street.  So, it is really back 

there. 

 And, as far as being a visual nuisance, I think that is not going 

to happen with this design. 

 Again, we do have four signs that we are proposing.  Two of them 

are going to be replaced.   

 The fourth sign that we are proposing as John stated, is the 

pharmacy sign and it is very small, close to 8 square feet.  So, it is 

not very large. 

 I’m going to show you a picture of what it will look like from 

Queen Street.  If I can get this up. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: I have a question:  How much bigger is the sign you 

are proposing for the one that’s closest to the road? 

 The sign that is closest to the road. 

 MR. GOTHBERG:  The road?  Um, that’s the Wal-Mart sign.  And, the 

existing one --- 

 The pylon.  That’s not, we are not really addressing that. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  You are not touching that one? 

 MR. GOTHBERG:  We are only addressing the ones on the building. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Just wanted to make sure. I saw the picture here. 

 MS. NOVI:  I have a question if you don’t mind.  Will you need to 

do any sort of changes to the marques that will have Wal-Mart on it or 

will this still fit within the existing entrance that’s there? 

 MR. GOTHBERG:  That’s right.  It will be within the gable. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR:  Can you go over your hardship on this? 
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 ATTORNEY KNUFF:  I will. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 MR. SALKA:  I think we already have the images in front of us. 

 ATTORNEY KNUFF: On the one that was created specifically, what we 

did is compare the existing signage to the proposed.  From a distance 

that is on to the property line. 

 On the plans that have been submitted that you have, there are 

smaller depictions of what the existing store looks like from a 

variety of locations starting from cross the street and then working 

your way up the access drive. 

 As you can tell --- 

 MR. GOTHBERG:  Oh, here it is. 

 So, you can see the existing is on top and the proposed is on the 

bottom. 

 ATTORNEY KNUFF:  Can you zoom in? 

 (Pause, pause) 

 MR. GOTHBERG:  Yu can see, this is from Queen Street.  Just as 

you enter into the complex.  You see Wal-Mart is way back there, 870 

feet away from the street. 

 This is a different sheet and you can see from the street.  And, 

again, it is not going to be a visual nuisance.  Again, I don’t think 

it is the intent of the zoning ordinance to disallow something like 

that, especially if the gist of it was to avoid any kind of visual 

outrageousness about its size or any kind of a nuisance visually.  

And, I think it is in keeping with the zoning ordinance we are 

discussing. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: So, the gable stays the same but the letters are 

getting bigger? 

 ATTORNEY KNUFF:  Exactly.   You can tell from the --- it is the 

bottom photograph which is the photo simulation which is showing the 

proposed signage compared to the top photograph which is the existing.  

You can tell, I mean, there is, from this perspective it is a very 

minor increase.  Obviously, you get a better sense from the elevations 

that you have before you. 

 MR. GOTHBERG: That is a more accurate depiction of the elevation.  

This is kind of photo-shopped in there. 

 ATTORNEY KNUFF:  What I have handed to the recording secretary 

while Michael was speaking was copies of other variances that have 

been granted for other big box stores in the past. 
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 For instance, a variance was granted for BJ’s Wholesale Club at 

75 Spring Street for six wall signs totaling 550 square feet or 553 

square feet and that was in 2010. 

 There are variances approved for Target at West and Executive 

Boulevard for four walls totaling 541 square feet and to project a 

roof line. That’s in 2007. 

 There is a variance for Shop Rite at 750 Queen Street for 284 

square feet, but they are only 350 feet from the public ROW and you 

know the Shop Rite store, there is absolutely no visual blockage of 

any kind.  There are no trees in the way. The topography is flat.  No 

buildings in the way.  And, they got a variance. 

 And, also, I’ve provided a copy of the Lowes variance approval 

where there were four signs approved for 2500 square feet of signage. 

 I think those are all good examples of sites that are much more 

easily visible than ours.  And, they got comparable or larger 

variances. 

 Then with regard to the hardship, I would say that the special 

conditions and circumstances with regard to this property is that --- 

that are not found in most other retail areas in your town, is the 

distance that the building is located from the street.  It’s 870 feet 

from the closest ROW and that is a condition that is unique onto Wal-

Mart. 

 In addition, an adjacent retail building out by the street, the 

bank pad location, the property topography, the mature trees along 

Queen Street, the mature trees along the access drive further obscure 

the visibility of the signage for the store.   

 Other than the Wal-Mart sign, the other three signs are primarily 

directional in nature. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, everybody knows where Wal-Mart is, first of all.  

Everybody knows Wal-Mart. 

 ATTORNEY KNUFF:  I would assume so. 

 THE CHAIR: So, your thing is, once they pull in, on the way in, 

right now you don’t have the signage you want. 

 ATTORNEY KNUFF:  Yah, I mean, there is not a retailer on Queen 

Street that doesn’t have both the pylon sign and wall signage that is 

significantly more visible than the Wal-Mart signs both the pylon sign 

as well as the wall signage. 

 We think this is entirely in keeping with all other signage that 

you can find on Queen Street in your town, particularly the fact that 

we are nearly two-tenths of a mile away from the public ROW. 
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 THE CHAIR:  So, you are doing away with two signs and you are 

adding two signs. 

 ATTORNEY KNUFF:  I’m sorry? 

 THE CHAIR:  You are changing two signs. 

 ATTORNEY KNUFF:  Replacing them, yes.   

 So, we are increasing the size of the Wal-Mart sign.  We are 

adding the pick up sign which is going to be in the orange portion of 

the sign.  We are changing out the Outdoor Living to Lawn and Garden.  

And, then as I said, the very tiny pharmacy sign. 

 MR. SALKA: I have no questions. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anything for the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Have you finished your presentation? 

 ATTORNEY KNUFF: I’m sorry? 

 THE CHAIR:  Have you finished your presentation? 

 ATTORNEY KNUFF: If there are any questions, we’ll be happy to 

address them. 

 THE CHAIR:  We are all set here. 

 Anybody here speaking in favor of the applicant?  Anybody 

speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anybody here to oppose the applicant?  Oppose? 

 (No response) 

 If not, this appeal is closed. 
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 C. Appeal #6378A, Application of Michael Truss for a special 

exception to allow patio liquor service under Sections 11-04 & 15=05 

of the Zoning Regulations, 1244 Meriden Avenue, property of NATRA 

Properties LLC in an R=20/25 zone. 

 MR. TRUSS:  Good evening, Michael Truss, 440 Meriden Avenue, 

Southington, CT. 

 So, I come to you folks today trying to do a patio in the back of 

the building.  I have submitted the plan.   Everything is very basic.  

It’s just a square deck patio about three feet off the ground.  

Railings around.   

 Also, an upgrade to the parking lot to add additional parking for 

the property. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 Additionally, the patio would add roughly 50 seats to the 

existing floor plan.  Th patio in the summertime is what we’re going 

to do. 

 The nearest, with no new construction to take place anywhere less 

than 20 feet from any property line. 

 The additional parking would add roughly 17 to 18 parking spots 

for guests. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, you are also looking to serve alcohol outside? 

 MR. TRUSS:  Correct.  We are a beer and wine, only.  We’ve been 

doing it for six, roughly six months. Not even, five months now. 

 And, with our liquor permit that is as is, for us to serve beer 

and wine outside, we need to get the appeal. 

 MS. NOVI:  Is your patio, is your outdoor structure going to be 

enclosed with an entrance only from --- 

 MR. TRUSS:  Yes.  

 MS. NOVI:  Okay. 

 MR. TRUSS:  So, the design of it is going to have a ramp to the 

right of the building facing the parking lot entrance where no parking 

spots would be in front of it.   There would be a gradual handicapped 

accessible ramp for all guests to enter and exit through.  And, then 

one emergency exit for kitchen staff, servers and any situations. 

 THE CHAIR: What would your hours be? 

 MR. TRUSS:  We are closed 9:00 and 10:00.  It is 9:00 during the 

week and 10:00 on the weekends we are out of there. 

 THE CHAIR:  For outdoors is that your hours? 



Zoning Board of Appeals – April 9, 2019 
 

12 
 

 MR. TRUSS:  Yes.  Yah, it is the same. 

 THE CHAIR:  This is a residential zone. 

 MR. TRUSS:  It is.  Our nearest neighbor is more than 100 yards 

from where anything would happen to the back of the property. 

 There isn’t any neighbors to the right.  About 200 yards. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, say your closing hours are what now? 

 MR. TRUSS:  It is 9:00 during the week and 10:00 on the weekends. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: It is directly behind the building? 

 MR. TRUSS:  Yes.  It would be.  If you walk to the rear of the 

building it would be dead center and come out 24 feet to the existing 

tree that is there. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Where is the additional parking going to be? 

 MR. TRUSS:  To the right of the building. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Right in the back there? 

 MR. TRUSS:  Yup.  Those are just concrete pads that were there.  

It’s going to go right to the tree line.  You can get two rows of 

parking through the back. 

 (Discussion at the bench.) 

 MS. NOVI:  You would be fine with a stipulation with curb stops – 

 MR. TRUSS:  Sure absolutely. 

 (Discussion at the bench.) 

 MS. NOVI:  --- in front of the spots that face or could 

potentially be impacted. 

 MR. TRUSS:  Yes. 

 MS. NOVI:  Okay. 

 MR. SALKA:  Mr. Chairman? 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead. 

 MR. SALKA:  I have trouble with this one.  If you remember back 

several years ago, this particular facility has been through a number 

of owners over the years. 

 And, I can’t remember the exact date, but it was probably four or 

five years ago that we denied an application for this exact same 

thing. 
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 And, I know we are not a precedent setting board.  But what we 

would be doing, quite honestly, is reversing a denial for an other 

owner and granting it to this particular applicant. 

 As much as I enjoy going to this restaurant and I’ve been there 

any number of times, and he’s doing real well, it is in a residential 

neighborhood.    

 We are expanding a use, a nonconforming use.  We are making it 

more nonconforming both with the patio in the back as well as the 

additional parking. 

 And, I guess, I don’t have as much problem with the parking as I 

do with the patio since we denied it once before and it’s basically in 

the exact same location. 

 And, you do have neighbors, especially that one house that is 

right on the left-hand side of it there.  It would be right in their 

backyard. 

 So, I guess I just have a concern with it.  And, I don’t really 

see a layout of the parking and the entrance and exit of the parking. 

 I would consider a motion to table and come back with a more 

detailed layout of the parking lot and then I’d also like to get a 

copy of the previous denial that we denied this particular application 

probably four or five years ago. 

 MS.NOVI: Well, if we are not, we are not precedent setting and we 

can --- I am have a hard time legally going off a denial if the fact 

patterns are not the same and we are not a precedent setting board. 

 If the fact pattern was different and they did not have as much 

thought put into a plan, yes, that should have been denied.  But that 

doesn’t mean that this one would also have to be denied if the fact 

pattern doesn’t fit.  So, even if we were attempting to kind of go by 

precedent which we don’t have to do, that would just not fit in with 

that. 

 MR. SALKA:  I understand.  That’s why I said it is a very 

difficult decision to make.  But I just want to (inaudible) where we 

did deny this application once before on a different particular 

applicant. 

 THE CHAIR:  My concern is the noise level and the drinking 

outside.  That would be one of my concerns. 

 MR. TRUSS:  Can I ask a question?  The previous denial, the 

concrete blocks, where those are located, is that the location where 

they were trying to put the structure? 

 MR. SALKA:  Well, it was in the back of the building.  That’s all 

I can tell you.  I don’t remember the exact location. 
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 MR. TRUSS:  The parking issue, that is where the parking is going 

to go as opposed to the building structure. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  You know, if you go back and look, that building 

has been there for years. 

 MR. SALKA:  Right. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, the residents have been there and so has the 

building.   So, I mean, they’ve been there and they understand what a 

restaurant is capable of doing. 

 MR. SALKA:  I understand that. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: The thing is, and I understand what you are saying 

especially with the people next door, that doesn’t give him the 

opportunity to, you know, table and go back and maybe come back with 

some buffers or something on that side, some trees or something of 

that nature.  Have us take a look at it; you know.   

 The sign has been posted.  The neighbors can be here if they 

want. If they’re not then they definitely don’t seem to care or know 

about it.   

 So, I think we should table it ---- 

 THE CHAIR:  That don’t care, that doesn’t stand the neighbors 

don’t care just because they are not here.  That doesn’t stand.  They 

(inaudible) a job for us --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  They have a voice. 

 THE CHAIR:  They (inaudible) the job for us. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  But they have a voice to come here. 

 MR. SALKA:  But the key thing is --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Is what I’m saying --- 

 MR. SALKA:  -- we have --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Let me finish.  They have a voice to come back 

here and talk. If they haven’t, that is their selection.  We are here 

for the town to make the best judgement of what’s there.  I mean, you 

know, we are the City of Progress.  We do have to look at it.   If he 

comes back with different buffers and things like that, it’s something 

to consider.  You know?  It doesn’t mean that we have to do it today, 

but I mean, let’s keep an open mind and look at it. 

 Just like other things, the building has been there.  Residents, 

if they didn’t want to be next to that type of building, shouldn’t 

have built there. You know what I mean? 

 That’s my comments. 
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 MR. SALKA: Well, the issue is that this building is or predates 

zoning.  So, what we’re taking now is we are taking a building that 

was nonconforming and we are making it more nonconforming. 

 So, you’ve got to ask the question as the Chairman did, where is 

the hardship to override this nonconforming use.  That is my only 

point. 

 MR. CABATA:  Can I comment on that quickly? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  He has to make that himself. 

 MR. SALKA:  That’s correct. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I am just adding to the comment. 

 MR. SALKA:  That is why I am suggesting that we table it, to your 

point, of coming back with some alternatives if he gets a sense from 

the board that at least one of us has a concern. 

 MS. NOVI: I think Ted would like to say something. 

 MR. CABATA:  I’m fine with tabling.  If it gives the rest of the 

board more information, I am fine with tabling it. 

 I just want us to be kind of mindful of the fact that this 

business has changed hands multiple times over the last few years.  

 It is nonconforming. 

 But if we continue to not let changes be made to that location, 

you are basically setting the business up for failure.  No one is 

going to continue to --- 

 (Applause, applause) 

 --- want that lot. 

 I definitely want to see more of what can be done there.  

Buffers, I completely agree. 

 But at the same time, we need to come to some kind of 

understanding because if – this is what, the fourth business that’s 

been in there in ten years?   If a business can’t survive there, why 

is anyone going to take the lot. 

 That’s the only thing I want to be kind of mindful of. 

 MS. NOVI:  I think if you come back with a more complete overall 

picture of what your parking lot is going to look like, how you are 

going to keep noise from maybe reaching the neighbors and think about 

the outside hours.  Come back with more information for us. 

 MR. TRUSS:  Are the outside hours too late?  Or --- 
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 MS. NOVI:  Do you really want people out there at 10:00?   Or 

would you maybe stop seating people out there maybe after 8:00? 

 MR. TRUSS: Well, that’s kind of the idea.  Right now, we are only 

open 8:00 to 9:00.  I extended that just to make sure you guys were 

okay with that. 

 During the week we are open until 8:00.  On the weekend we are 

open until 9:00. 

 It is something that we are already doing.   

 Just to add, as well, to that deck itself on the closest side to 

the neighbor’s house, instead of the railing being open, there is 

going to be a stockade fence there that is going to be 6 feet tall to 

eliminate noise from moving through the yard, basically. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  That is some of the things we are asking for more 

detail on on a plan. 

 MR. TRUSS:  Okay. 

 MS. NOVI:  Definitely show that next time. Put it on there. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  It gives everybody an opportunity to look at it 

further. 

 THE CHAIR:  Are you all set, Dave?  

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yes, Mr. Chairman.  I have just a few things before 

the table.  Staff would like to look a little bit further into the 

nonconformity since it was brought up.  We can address that in the 

meantime. 

 MR. SALKA: Make a motion to table this appeal. 

 MR. CABATA: Just quickly, Dave, Mr. Salka has brought up the 

denial, can you get a copy of that to us to review before the next 

meeting? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure. 

 MR. CABATA:  Thank you. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Is there a motion on the floor? 

 MS. NOVI:  Second. 

 (Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote.) 
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 D. Appeal of ZEO Decision for Kinsmen Brewing Co., 409 Canal 

Street, property of WB Staebler Properties Inc., in an I-1 zone. 

  

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I believe there is representation 

here tonight for Kinsmen Brewing Company. This is in regard to a 

letter that was sent on March 14
th
 from the Southington Planning & 

Zoning Department. It was a Notice of Violation sent to Kinsmen 

regarding noise complaints and the approval that was for outside patio 

liquor service.   Very quickly, there was a stipulation that the 

approval would be good for one year and automatically renewed if there 

were no complaints.  But since there was a complaint, the letter was 

sent. 

 ATTORNEY BEEBE:  Good evening.  My name is Attorney Michael Beebe 

and I’m from Branford, Connecticut. I am here for Kinsmen Brewing 

Company.  Bruce Staebler is here, President of Kinsmen.  And, we have 

some other folks that could lend some testimony tonight. 

 As I see the letter on March 14
th
, it appears to be a noise 

complaint.  And, my understanding, my investigation has revealed that 

Kinsmen was not responsible for any amplification of music.  Did not 

play any music.  This was a charitable event.  This was on behalf of 

the Hartford Marathon Foundation.  We have a representative from the 

Hartford Marathon Foundation here tonight. And, the music was not 

supplied by Kinsmen.  It was in fact supplied by the Hartford Marathon 

Foundation. 

 So, I guess the position for Kinsmen is, first of all, this was a 

charitable event.  We understand that noise can be a problem.  We’re 

not responsible for the noise and we certainly ask that any sort of 

violation be erased from the record so that they can continue with 

their operations.  Not only with their operations as a business in 

town, but charitable things that they do. 

 So, I don’t know how you want to proceed here today. But I have 

someone from the Hartford Marathon Foundation that could let us --- 

 THE CHAIR: Do you have the owner of the business down there? 

 ATTORNEY BEEBE:  The owner of the business, yes. The President, 

Mr. Bruce Staebler. 

 THE CHAIR: You are like sort of a, I am going to say 

subcontractor, and you come in to do events and the owner is totally 

responsible for what goes on at that piece of property. 

 MR. STAEBLER:  So, the Hartford Marathon --- 

 MR. SALKA:  Why don’t you state your name and address? 
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 MR. STAEBLER:  I’m sorry.  It’s W. Bruce Staebler.  I live at 69 

Daniel Trace in Burlington, CT. 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead. 

 Like I said, you are totally responsible for what goes on there. 

 MR. STAEBLER:  Correct, yes. 

 THE CHAIR: So, whether it is the noise, the music, it’s your 

responsibility. 

 MR. STAEBLER: The, um, but it wasn’t Kinsmen property.  It was on 

WB Staebler Properties property.   It was on the end of the building.  

It was a separate tenant location and it was with the Hartford 

Marathon.  It had nothing to do with Kinsmen Brewing. 

 MS. NOVI:  I’ve worked on events with Hartford Marathon 

Foundation before. I’ve worked on the (Inaudible) Possibility 5-K with 

them. 

 And, I know that if you --- and your name is on the event.  So, 

it’s kind of difficult to say it’s not --- you are not associated with 

it.  

 So, if they are unloading --- I mean, when in doubt, get a --- 

you know, go to a --- come to us ahead of time. 

 Because I know and I’ve been to many of their events and run 

races, they unload giant amplification things.  You are their start 

and finish line.  If that is going to be anywhere near your property, 

it could be construed to be coming from your business, you need to 

protect yourself. 

 MR. STAEBLER:  Yes, right.  So, there are three companies 

involved. There is WB Staebler Properties which is the owner of the 

building and the complex itself.  That company owns the property. 

 There are ten tenants in the building, okay?   Signature Brand 

Factory is one of the tenants in the building.   The event was held on 

Signature Brand Factory’s property.  The tenant space there.  And, on 

WB Staebler Properties’ property. 

 Kinsmen Brewing is a sponsor of the event.  Yes, we want our name 

associated with it.  We raise money for a lot of charities through 

Kinsmen.  And, we were actively participating in sponsoring the 

charitable event as a sponsor.   

 But the event didn’t happen on Kinsmen Brewing property, n the 

Kinsmen Brewing space or having anything to do with Kinsmen Brewing’s 

operation. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Or they just didn’t know that they needed a permit.  

Right? 

 MR. STAEBLER:  I pulled a permit.  Didn’t you?   Yes? 

 ATTORNEY BEEBE: We do have a representative from the Hartford 

Marathon here. 

 MS. JOHNSTON:   Hi!  Elizabeth Johnson, 103 Orchard Hill Road in 

Southington. 

 I am a representative for the nonprofit Hartford Marathon 

Foundation.  And, we absolutely want to address any questions and help 

clarify what was some confusion on our part. 

 Kinsmen has been a great partner in this community event.  We 

want to see how we can clarify any confusion or misunderstanding that 

we may have had. 

 We work with the Southington Police Department to get the 

permissions.   We also work with the Cheshire Police Department and 

Parks and Recs Departments to get the clearance to hold the event. 

 That was all done. We have background materials you need on that.  

But the event itself, we have the permission to do. 

 We did not understand that there was an additional request that 

we needed to make in terms of a noise ordinance for a daytime event of 

this nature.  And, we absolutely would have done that had we been 

aware.  I think that was a slight miscommunication on our part as 

partners and working together on this event. 

 We have no intent, and certainly a big piece of what we are doing 

in bringing an event like this together is to benefit the area.  We 

are very sensitive to the neighbors and the residents really 

especially right on that street, right close to the main part of the 

finish line and the start line when the race happens.   

 We do our best to communicate with them about the event in 

advance. 

 We did speak to one resident after the event who came to us with 

a concern about the --- I believe it wasn’t the music, it was the 

announcer and that the volume of the announcing for the race start and 

finish.  As we told them and we want to emphasize to you all, we’ll 

make that right in any future event that we have in the Town of 

Southington and certainly want to make sure if there is something we 

need to be in compliance with that we do a more --- we do certainly 

through the permissions we have try to neglect this piece.  We want to 

be as thorough as we can so the events run without any hitches and 

that we welcome back in the community. 
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 This is the third year of the event.  It is again a nonprofit 

organization.  It also does some direct benefit to the Southington 

community.  We raised, between the three years of this event, 1500 

pounds of food donated to the Bread for Life.  I mean, it’s a 

wonderful event.  It really is. And, we are regretful that this has 

come to any sort of negative, you know, association on this.  We are 

hopeful to just figure out how we can make it right moving forward. 

 THE CHAIR: As long as you go through the right channels, you’ll 

be all set. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Was there any amplification in the other three 

years? 

 MS. JOHNSTON:  Yes.  The production of the race itself has 

essentially been the same for the three years. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Something from this year got the neighbors up in a 

roar. 

 MS. JOHNSTON:  And, I’m not sure what that was.  And, you know, 

obviously, had we heard from them after ---- we did hear from somebody 

after the event like I mentioned, had we heard from them in the 

previous year’s then we would have addressed and made sure that --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: I don’t think anybody here is questioning the 

giveness (sic) behind it.  It’s just that there are rules and 

regulations.  There’s neighbors.  That’s what the concern is. 

 MS. JOHNSTON:  Absolutely. 

 MR. SALKA:  One of the things that we just need to clarify.  I 

know that, you know, it is a separate event and from what we’re 

addressing here is the cease & desist order from the Kinsmen Brewery.  

That is really what we are addressing here. 

 And, what I am understanding is that this event, even though it 

may have been or have your name on it, um, it was not held on your 

property --- 

 MR. STAEBLER:  Correct. 

 MR. SALKA: ---and it did not have anything to do with the patio. 

 MR. STAEBLER:  Correct. 

 MR. SALKA:  Which had all of the stipulations on it.  Am I 

correct in understanding that? 

 ATTORNEY BEEBE:  Yes, sir. 

 MR. SALKA:  Dave, is there any --- 



Zoning Board of Appeals – April 9, 2019 
 

21 
 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Well, I would just say, Mr. Chairman, that any 

alcohol service on property that’s for an event would need approvals 

and that’s kind of a secondary issue to this.    

 Mr. Salka said this is for the appeal of the ZEO decision. So 

that is directly what we will relate this to at the moment.  Moving 

forward we can just kind of keep that in mind.    

 Just a general come to us, get the state request, we can sign it 

if everyone is onboard to get a zoning permit in place, what have you. 

 But that is what this is. 

 MR. SALKA:  That will all be done through that other organization 

and not through Kinsmen.   

 MR. LAVALLEE: Correct. 

 MR. SALKA:   They’re just a typical sponsor just like anyone 

else. 

 MR. STAEBLER:  We just want our name to be associated with the 

event.  We’re trying to give back through the event and we want to be 

a part of the event. But --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I have a question as you brought up some things. 

 MR. STAEBLER:  Sure. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Was the owner of the other business and stuff, 

were they part of the permit to allow them on the property? 

 MS. JOHNSTON:  So, the permits that --- the permissions that we 

have for the race were through the Hartford Marathon Foundation.  Not 

--- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  The question is:  You kept saying it was the 

other, the speakers and stuff was on somebody else’s property and not 

on Kinsmen’s. 

 MR. STAEBLER:  Well, Kinsmen is one of many tenants for WB 

Staebler Properties. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Right.   

 MR. STAEBLER:  It was not on Kinsmen property. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Who granted the permission to have it on the other 

people’s property? 

 MR. STAEBLER:  Oh, I did. 

 MR. SALKA:  How can you do that if you don’t own the property? 
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 MR. STAEBLER:  I own the property separately.  So, I own – no.  I 

am W. Bruce Staebler.  I own WB Staebler Properties.  So, I own the 

complex. 

 MR. SALKA:  Oh, okay.  I’m sorry.  I didn’t – 

 MR. STAEBLER:  And, I am one of several partners in Kinsmen 

Brewing. 

 MR. SALKA:  Okay. 

 MS. NOVI:  Just be aware, too, that you know, when someone hears 

noise, they may associate it with this business. 

 MR. STAEBLER:  Of course. 

 MS. NOVI: Protect yourself in the future from now on. 

 MR. STAEBLER:  Of course. 

 Good advice.  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, are we all onboard? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Well, you would ask if anyone is opposed? 

 MS. NOVI:  And, is here to speak. 

 MR. SALKA:  Anyone speaking in favor or opposed. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone to speak in favor? 

 MS. MAURO:  Good evening, Chairman, members of the board.  My 

name is Claudia Mauro, 48 Dawn Lane. 

 I’m here tonight to speak of my husband, Thomas, who is here and 

myself in favor of Kinsmen Brewery in regards to the zoning 

enforcement officer’s decision to disallow outdoor patio use. 

 We feel this would be a detriment to the visitors and to the 

establishment’s growing business.  It’s a pleasure to be able to enjoy 

our wonderful walking trail along with stopping at Kinsmen to enjoy 

all of their many offerings out on the patio. 

 The Kinsmen owners are notorious for giving back to our 

community, unselfishly, supporting a variety of events and 

fundraisers. Some that I’ve attended. 

 They have put Southington on the beer trail map as a wonderful 

destination attracting many from near and far.  

 We hope you will reverse your decision and allow this business to 

grow and prosper. 

 Thank you for your time. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Thank you.  Anybody else to speak in favor? 

 MR. LAFORT:  How’s everybody doing?  My name is Nick LaFort.  I 

actually work for Kinsmen Brewing as the brewery grand foreman.  It’s 

a fancy way to say marketing guy. 

 I’ve been with the brewery since before it opened.  Since they 

were, you know, cutting through concrete and just building a dream. 

 We’re a family on the inside and outside.  And, you know, Bruce 

and Greg, the two owners, what they drive home into all of us is that, 

you know, when someone’s coming in here, they’re coming in to our 

home. 

 So, when we get a complaint about something like this, it bothers 

us.   

 We try to reach out to everybody.  Not just through charity and 

whatnot but to people as people because a lot of people who live in 

the area are actually our guests, as well. 

 So, you know, over the past three years I’ve talked to multiple 

people saying, you know, we play music all day.  There is literally 

music on our back deck.  You can’t hear it when you step off the deck.  

Once you are outside, you hear it but you can’t hear it over the 

fencing and whatnot.  It’s quiet. 

 But I’ve asked people, you know, I’ve said you live on the other 

side of that fence, is this too loud for you, is it bothering you?  

Too crazy at night?  Anything going on? 

 And, you know, almost universally it has been “no”. 

 And, anybody who has had a complaint whether it’s been about 

noise or anything else, we welcome them into our home. The brewery.  

And, we talk about it.  You know, we are here just to be part of the 

community. 

 You know, you guys have given so much to us, it’s our job to give 

back to you.  We enjoy this because you are enjoying it. We can go 

anywhere to make beer.  You can make beer in your home.   Bruce and 

Greg have created this experience, this building, this area.   People 

come to stay; they bring their families. 

 I think for a place that does serve alcohol --- we pretty much 

have a full bar --- and food there has been probably been a lot of 

occasions when things could’ve gotten out of hand and they haven’t. 

 Because again, we are a very calm, collected family unit.  We 

want to keep doing that.   

 Like I said, for me personally being the guy who does all the 

marketing and all the media for us, so when I hear something like 
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this, I reached out and said come on down, have a beer.  Have a soda.  

Whatever you want.  Let’s talk it out.  Figure it out. 

 Because if it is a problem, I can tell you right now, Bruce and 

Greg want to change it.  You know, we’re not here to just ---we are 

not going to go back and turn up the music louder and have a bigger 

event. 

 We want to have a good time.  We want to respect the people in 

the area. 

 So, and we want to keep doing that for years to come. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 MR. LAFORT:  All right. 

 THE CHAIR: Anybody else speaking in favor?   Speaking in favor? 

 MS. BROWN:  Good evening.  My name is Rebecca Brown and I live on 

220 Andrews Street.  I visit the establishment – not so much for the 

alcohol, but usually in the summertime --- I don’t think we’ve talked 

about this --- I use the trail a lot for my son’s dog.  Every Saturday 

we walk from Mill Street all the way down there and the one thing we 

get to do is we get to sit outside.  We get to visit.  We get to see 

family members that are there drinking, associating, eating, whatever. 

 I wouldn’t be able to do that if they didn’t have this patio.  

That’s a big plus in my mind. 

 I don’t do a lot of drinking, but it allows me to go with my 

son’s dog and any other people you’ll see there, most of them have 

dogs and kids.  They’re always playing games. They always have water, 

treats and everything for the dogs. 

 That’s all I have to say. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anybody else speaking in favor? 

 ATTORNEY FISCHER:  Attorney Fischer, 168 East Street.  I’m one of 

the families that we talked about.  And, just being able to take my 

kids outside and play a little game with them and just enjoy the day, 

I don’t know that we can do that inside the brewery.  It gets loud. 

 Having outside to do that, it’s a benefit. 

 MR. WEINTRAUB: Hi, you all.  Mark Weintraud, 61 Blue Ridge Circle 

in Cheshire.  We used the linear trail with my family and friends 

quite a bit.  We have a skating group.  We have bicyclists, walk.   

 The patio is one of the destination features.  That is the reason 

we come down this way.  We’ve never seen any problems there.  We’ve 

never heard any problems there. 
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 So, we are supporting the brewery and I hope they can keep the 

patio open. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR: Anybody else to speak in favor? 

 LAUREN:  Hey there!  My name is Lauren.  I’ve lived in 

Southington now for six years.  I actually rented right across the 

street on Elliott Drive for five years. That’s when I was introduced 

to Kinsmen.  And, I actually just bought my house in Southington.  Not 

too far from Kinsmen, but not across the street any more which I am a 

little bummed about.  But only about a mile away.  I bought my home 

two years ago. 

 Kinsmen is one of the major reasons why I bought my house in 

Southington.   When I saw that this place was opening up, um, it was 

actually two years ago today that I posted a photo on social media 

about me walking over from Elliott Drive to the brewery for their 

unofficial opening and it was an unusually warm spring day.  It was 

beautiful.  They had beer flowing. 

 I had my girlfriend from out of town come over.  My roommate went 

over with us.  And, I bought my membership there that day because I 

just had so much faith in this brewery. In their growth and what they 

can give back to the community. 

 And, I’ve been there now, I can’t even tell you how many times, 

and I love the environment. The community service that they give back. 

The fun that we have there. And, the network opportunities.  You know, 

as a young professional in this town, I’ve had so many milestones that 

I’ve celebrated there including the buying of my home, birthday that I 

just had there, dates that I’ve taken there, met friends, brought 

friends and you know what, I’ve even, I just laid my Mom to rest this 

past February and I stopped there the night that we laid her to rest 

because I just couldn’t bear going to face my new reality.  So, I 

stopped there with my friends behind the bar and they talked to me and 

it was a really touching moment for me. 

 I think that this brewery will only continue to attract young 

people like myself to come visit and to come live in this town.    

 I think the opening of this patio is only going to help bring new 

patrons and people to visit this town and help a small business grow. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR: Thank you.  Anybody else speaking in favor? 

 In favor? 

 MR. VEILLEUX:  My name is Rick Veilleux, 55 Beal Drive, here in 

town.  I’ve lived in town for over twenty years. 
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 As I listen to everybody talk about this and hear the case that 

we are discussing about the patio, the one thing that keeps sticking 

in my mind is my experience at Kinsmen.  I think that most of the 

people that have spent time there is one the town wants to support. 

 It’s community space.  It’s a place where people come to get 

together.  The brewery itself has been a great attraction to it, but I 

think what they’ve done with the building, what they’ve done with the 

development over there has been a marker to what we should hope to see 

throughout the town.   Opening spaces like that that otherwise were in 

disrepair for many years and turning them to usable space that is 

shared by the entire community. 

 The only comment I’d put on this particular action is to simply 

remind us it is an opportunity to work with a company to improve their 

relations with their surrounding community through an example like 

this where we have a lesson learned or a situation we can improve on. 

 They clearly did their homework with the people that they brought 

here today, but I think they also leave with an understanding of what 

can be done better the next time to make this process continue to 

improve this community space for our town. 

 So, thank you. 

 THE CHAIR: Thank you. 

 Anybody else speaking in favor? 

 MR. HOUSER:  Hello.  Scott Houser, 21 Jennifer Lynn Drive.  

Milldale.  

 Actually, I’m right behind the brewery.  And, it’s never, ever 

been a problem that’s been too loud or too rowdy.  It’s a bar.  The 

only times that there really is people is on the weekends until about 

10:00 or 11:00 at night and then it fizzles out. 

 The noise isn’t really ever a problem. I really like being able 

to walk by there and just stop in for a second if I need to or 

whatever.  It’s never been too much of a problem. 

 And, I also think its kind of ridiculous to not allow a bar to 

have a patio.  Because, as a smoker, you need to have some place to go 

and if you don’t have that patio space, I mean, are people going to be 

pitching their cigarettes into the street or whatever.   

 I like the idea of there to be a patio at a bar. 

 That’s it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anybody else to speak in favor? 

 (No response) 
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 MR. BLANCHARD:  Hi, Dan Blanchard, 57 Curtiss Street.  Brewing 

beer is an iterative process.  So more than most, Kinsmen knows that 

in order to over time to improve your product you need to correct 

mistakes. 

 I am confident that they’ll take this feedback into consideration 

and be a productive member of this community for years to come. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anybody else to speak in favor? 

 MS. BLANCHARD:  Ashley Blanchard.  I live at 57 Curtiss Street.  

Me and my husband just bought a house in Southington.  As transplants, 

neither of us are from the state. 

 One of the main reasons we chose a place like Southington is 

because they are so supportive of small businesses like Kinsmen that 

can be a hub for a community especially for people like us who don’t 

really know people. 

 They’ve always been welcoming.  The second we walk in the Tap 

Room, be able to have a place that’s not just about being a bar or a 

brewery but really an exemplary place for a community to host 

something like the Hartford Marathon Foundation events that they do. 

 THE CHAIR: Thank you. 

 Anybody else to speak in favor? 

 Speak in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anybody here opposing this application?   Anybody opposing? 

 MS. DELGRECO:   Hi, my name is April DelGreco.  I live at 32 

Macintosh Way here in Southington, CT. 

 I own a home on Canal Street.  It has been in my family since 

1967 and lived there myself for 23 years.  I currently rent that home 

out and have done so for six and a half years. 

 First off, I’d like to say I never received any kind of 

notification, including the ne for this meeting tonight.  Nor any 

notification that there was going to be a bar or a bar with a patio 

there. 

 Last year my tenants notified me --- I believe there was an issue 

in either August or September where there was loud music on the patio 

which I guess did go past 10:00 at night. 



Zoning Board of Appeals – April 9, 2019 
 

28 
 

 They made multiple calls to the police station about the noise 

and it wasn’t addressed very quickly.  This is only from my 

understanding. 

 Obviously, I understand that half the street is commercial or 

industrial, half of the street is residential.  You know, I was born 

in that house and since 1967 I’m fully aware.  I’ve seen, you know, 

Clock Brothers be a factory, go to an empty site, go to a beautiful 

remodel job.  I have no issue with Kinsmen Brewery or the remodel of 

the building. 

 I do have an issue with the patio bar that is going to play music 

and serve alcohol or be open and playing music past 10:00. 

 You know, it’s a neighborhood and there’s people there and they 

want to put their kids to bed.  And, if you know, you are stuck on a 

summer night closing your windows and the noise is still coming in, 

that’s too loud. 

 So, I am not even sure what this meeting tonight was about 

because I read about it on line literally 15 minutes before the 

meeting. 

 But you know, as far as serving alcohol or having music playing 

on an open patio, you know, to me, anything, you know, past a 

reasonable 9:00 time or something, would be unacceptable because it is 

still a neighborhood.  There are people there trying to raise their 

families, put their kids to bed.  You know, if we’re stuck in the 

summer where you’ve got to close your windows and you know, deal with 

90-degree heat because somebody’s got music too loud, to me that would 

be the same complaint that I would have against a neighbor having a 

party at 11:00 at night.  And, I would expect the police to come and 

shut it down so that, you know, you can enjoy your peace and quiet and 

get sleep. 

 So, that’s really all I have to say.   

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anybody else to oppose this appeal? 

 MS. JAKUBIAK:  My name is Sheryl Jakubiak and I live at 430 Canal 

Street and I’ve been there almost fifty years.  So, I’ve seen a lot of 

changes. 

 My concern is like April’s, that they were there in the fall and 

it was after 11:00 with the boom, boom, boom music.  Don’t mind the 

music, but cut it off at like 9:00.   Eleven o’clock booming doesn’t 

help. 

 There was a beer tasting event.  They were serving beer out in 

the parking lot.  I walked over to see what was going on.  There was a 
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fee and I wasn’t interested in tasting the beer.  Again, they had loud 

music and it went on late into the evening. 

 I also see a lot of trash on the trail.  It’s their business.  

Any other business would be policing their area in the morning and 

cleaning it up.  I walk the trail and there’s all kinds of trash.  

Bottles, cans, cups, police the area.  People coming from other towns 

love our trail.  Let’s be proud of it and keep it clean. 

 I’ve also noticed recently there is a door on the side where the 

road is.  I went by the other day and they were letting children come 

out that door.  If you’ve seen the building, the door ends on the 

street.  Right on the street.  There was a whole group of kids.  Small 

children.  It made me nervous that someone coming down that street 

might not see them there and hit them.  I thought the door was going 

to be for an emergency exit which I could understand.  Now there is a 

sign that they can go in and out of that door.  Just need somebody to 

take a look at that before we do have an accident that we all regret. 

 The trash pickup.  The dumpster.  Two o’clock in the morning the 

guy comes.  I don’t know who is in charge of them but if he can tell 

him not to come at two in the morning to pick up the trash in the 

dumpster, it’s right across the street from my house.  If I have a 

guest staying in the guest room, they can’t sleep because the dumpster 

is coming.  It’s only once a week but still. Bang, bang, bang with the 

dumpster. 

 MR. SALKA:  Excuse me one second.  I just want to clarify 

something with Dave. 

 It is my understanding that a while ago, the trash can’t be 

picked up before a certain time.  Is that commercial or is that 

strictly residential? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I will look into that for you.  I doesn’t 

specifically pertain to this appeal but –- 

 MR. SALKA:  I understand that but it is an issue. 

 MS. JAKUBIAK:  A concern.   

 I am also concerned that there are people coming late at night 

and they’re bringing things to that dumpster.  I don’t think they 

belong there, but I don’t know.  It’s 10:00 at night and they’ve got a 

truck and they are dumping things into the dumpster.  I’m not going to 

go out and approach anybody.  I’m there by myself.  I am not going to 

approach them. But they might look into it. 

 Also, the road race event?  We didn’t get notification.  I 

would’ve liked a note on my door, something.  I live across the 

street.  I couldn’t get out. I couldn’t get back.  I had to find a 

place to go when I was out until the race was over.  They blocked me 
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off.  I understand why they blocked me off.  But, have the race on the 

trail not in front of my house. 

 MS. NOVI:  Did you not see the signs that were up?  I mean I 

drove by them five times. 

 MS. JAKUBIAK:  I saw the signs but I didn’t realize they 

physically were going to close the road down. 

 MS. NOVI:  It said on there that it would be a road race and like 

those they put up for the Apple Harvest.  And, they had the dates and 

times of this.   I drop my dog off at dog day care near there.  So, I 

can attest that there were a lot of signs. 

 MS. JAKUBIAK:  And, then it is a matter of me planning to make 

sure that if I have to go out, I have to stay out until they are done. 

 MS. NOVI: Well, it’s like the Apple Harvest Festival race.  If 

you live on that route, once a year you are inconvenienced. 

 MS. JAKUBIAK:  Well, we were inconvenienced. 

 I don’t have a problem with the patio other than keeping it 

clean.  That’s what I suggest.  That they keep it clean to make us in 

town look good like with maintaining the trail. 

 I work with the volunteer for the local garden club and we do a 

lot of that.  We do a lot of clean up on the different flower beds. 

We’re trying to keep things neat and make it a nice place to go.  So, 

if they can clean that up.    

 I don’t hear the music from the back side which is fine. It’s 

when they have it in the parking lot and it goes to 11:00 to 12:00 at 

night.  That’s my concern. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:   I have a question concerning the – 

 THE CHAIR: We are not going to ask questions now. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  What’s that? 

 THE CHAIR: Are you done? 

 MS. JAKUBIAK:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anybody else opposing the appeal? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Well, I’d like to ask a question before you close 

the appeal, please. 

 MS. GALLESE:  Good evening.  I am Carol Gallese.  91 Elliott 

Drive.  I’ve lived in my house for almost 35 years.   
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 When Kinsmen Brewery first moved in to the end of this Clarke 

Brothers Building, we, too, felt wow!  What a good use for that old 

building.  They’re doing something with it. 

 I even, as a patron, wrote on their blackboard:  Welcome to the 

neighborhood.  

 I have been there several times myself.  I’ve sat in the rockers 

on the patio in the back and had a beer.  It was lovely.   

 It bothered me a little at first when I would down the linear 

trail and there would be people with cups out on the linear trail 

drinking their beer.  That bothered me.  But I guess they got that 

under control. 

 There have been three major occasions when the noise was beyond 

belief coming from the brewery business.   

 The first one was on September 1, 2018.  There was a wedding 

taking place in the Tap Room.  So, the Tap Room couldn’t be used for 

sampling beers and for their regular business.  So, they decided to 

take their business outside to the south end parking lot which is the 

one where the nice gate is by the 409 Canal Street sign.  The music in 

the parking lot and the serving of liquor in the parking lot was done 

without liquor commission permission. 

 The state liquor commission does not allow drinking alcohol in 

the streets or in the parking lots or the type of loud music that we, 

as neighbors, had to put up with.  

 This building is surrounded by four neighborhoods.  Elliott Drive 

is one.  The condominiums is another.  Two circles are down behind the 

building, all with beautiful homes.  There are homes over on Burritt 

Street.  Every side they are surrounded by residential properties. 

 Which came first?  The building was there a long time ago.  

Before the houses were even there.   

 But the brewery was not there.  The brewery came after.  They 

have been terrible neighbors.  Don’t let them fool you that they are 

here to be family and to be friends with the people in the 

neighborhoods.  They certainly are not. 

 On that first occasion, I called Kinsmen Brewery because I wanted 

to go about things the right way.  I wanted to give them a chance to 

rectify the situation.  They told me, oh, we will take care of it.  

Don’t worry.    

 They also told me they had a permit.  Nobody seems to be able to 

give me permit numbers when I ask what the permit number is that the 

planning and zoning commission has given to this business. 
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 The second occurrence was even worse.  It took place on September 

29, 2018.  It was the Octoberfest.  At that point they advertised all 

over the place unlimited pours.  Now you pay one price and you get to 

come out in the south end parking lot, again, and have basically a 

block party outdoors.   

 At that time, they had unlimited pours and they had loud music 

from several bands that went on and lasted until midnight. 

 When I called the police, several times, I kept being told the 

police are out talking to other people who have also complained.  No 

one ever did anything to stop the music that was going on. 

 I had my windows closed and I couldn’t hear my television a few 

feet away.  I tape recorded some of it as it was so loud.  

Unfortunately, I didn’t have a decibel reader application that I was 

using, so it wasn’t purposeful.  It didn’t help. 

 The third time was on March 9
th
.  That was the recent road race.  

The O’Shenanigans it was called.  When at 9:45 in the morning the   

blaring music came through our windows and the hosts of the event, 

Kinsmen Brewing, decided to give the participants a beer which they 

then enjoyed out in the street.  Canal Street. 

 There were, looking down from my house, it was like looking at 

ants. They were over a thousand people in the parking lot, all over 

the street.  My street is a dead-end street.  It has not outlet.  They 

blocked us off, too.  We have a lot of elderly residents.  That is a 

whole different story. 

 Right now, I am concerned about why we are here tonight.  The 

reason Kinsmen Brewing lost their permit for their patio is because 

they did not get a permit for the event where they were serving 

alcohol outdoors.   

 Somebody, actually it was the agent of the liquor commission, 

Agent Lewis, who went to visit just a couple of weeks ago, told me 

that the police who were out there helping with parking with these 

mobs of people who swamped the area, that they had seen people with 

alcohol drinking outside. 

 The issue seems to be and this I’ve been told two different 

stories.  That there is a patio or that there are two patios.  I would 

like some kind of clarification about what exactly is this second 

patio and did they think that it means the street and all the parking 

lots surrounding Clarke Brothers, or what? 

 It just doesn’t seem even the liquor commission agent and Lt. 

Elliott who I spoke to from Southington Police Department, none of 

them could tell me where this second patio was.   

 And, it is patios.  The way it is stated. 



Zoning Board of Appeals – April 9, 2019 
 

33 
 

 The patio in the back of the building is where they have corn 

hole.  They have rockers.  You can sit there and enjoy a beer.  That 

doesn’t mean that their liquor permit allows them to take their 

blaring amplified music from inside outside and to take alcohol 

outside into surrounding parking lots to serve it.  That is not what 

it means. 

 I would like some very careful stipulations made as to what 

exactly is this patio and what exactly they are allowed to do on that 

patio.  Because it is not clear to them and it has been a case of, if 

you give them an inch, they’re going to take a mile. 

 They are not our friends.  They have done nothing to work with 

the neighbors.  And, they have made it really a living hell for the 

people who live in the surrounding neighborhoods.  

 They are not allowed to take away our peace or devalue our homes.  

We are taxpayers, too, in this town. 

 MS. NOVI: Can I ask you a quick question? 

 MS. GALLESE: Yes? 

 MS. NOVI:  Were you the one who contacted me this weekend? 

 MS. GALLESE: Yes. 

 MS. NOVI:  Just a reminder please.  We are a volunteer board.  We 

do this on our own spare time.   When you call us on weekends, it 

would be a little more helpful in the future if you would identify 

yourself and what you are calling about. 

 MS. GALLESE:  I did identify myself. 

 MS. NOVI: No.  Not until I asked you. Just so I don’t think you 

are a telemarketer and you know, get very suspicious. 

 And, it is our weekend time. So that helps us get into a better 

frame of reference when you call. 

 MS. GALLESE:  Well, who then can we get in touch with during the 

week. 

 MS. NOVI:  You can call me ---- 

 MS. GALLESE: Your phone numbers are all listed on the Zoning 

Board of Appeals. 

 MS. NOVI: I would just like you to say that I am so and so and I 

am calling about X instead of the first question out of you being can 

anyone come to a zoning board of appeals meeting because that kind of 

threw me off and I was confused --- 

 MS. GALLESE:  I did identify myself. 
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 MS. NOVI:  Also, your New York number. 

 MR. SALKA:  Mr. Chairman, could I, maybe to clarify some of this 

and I know we are going to have discussion.  Maybe we can do it after 

she is finished.  And, I know another Commissioner has a comment.  

Maybe there are other people that want to speak.  

 I just want to make a comment here.  What I want to do is because 

there has been some questions about the stipulations that we had.  I 

think it is important that you understand what those stipulations are 

to address a couple of the comments made. 

 And, I will read them.   There are nine of them. 

 The first one says:  That the approval for what is shown on the 

existing patios #1, proposed patio 2 and proposed patio 4 withdrawn as 

#3.    

 There are three patios out there in the back. 

 MS. GALLESE:  Well, where are they? 

 MR. SALKA: Wait a minute.  Let me just finish. 

 It says that the hours of operation for patios 1 and 2 will be 

permitted until 10:00.  Then with respect to patio 4, those hours will 

be extended on Friday and Saturday until 11:00.  

 There will be no outdoor tables on exiting patio 1 or the 

proposed patio 2.  No tables. 

 There will be no amplified or outdoor music on existing patios 1 

or patios #2 and on patio #4.  So, there is no ---- 

 MS GALLESE:  Could you repeat that one, please? 

 MR. SALKA:  There will be no amplified or outdoor music on any of 

those patios.   Basically, that is what it says. 

 All alcoholic beverages will be served in glasses, cups, et 

cetera and not in the original containers. 

 No music or entertainment on those patios. 

 No amplification or loudspeakers on those patios. 

 Approval is good for one year and automatically renewed if there 

are no complaints. 

 MS. GALLESE:  And, when was this dated? 

 MR. SALKA:  This was dated on --- the approval that they received 

on November 14, 2017.   

 MS. GALLESE:  Can we clarify where these patios are? 
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 I know of one patio on the back of the building.  You go down 

some steps and there are rockers out there and there is an opening 

through the linear trail gate and then there are tables out there.  

There are games out there.   And, there is --- 

 MR. SALKA:  I can let Planning talk to the exact location.  I 

don’t have it in front of me. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, you are welcome to come see the file 

which clearly shows the three patios.  There are two out back and one 

in the alcove out front.  

 MS. GALLESE:  Out front? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yes.  I’ll give you this and you can look at it.  

This is the appeal that we need to look at right now. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  You answered my question.  It was about 

amplification.  That’s part of the stipulations. 

 (Everyone speaking at the same time.) 

 Usually that is a stipulation on an outdoor patio. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MS. GALLESE:  Since they are here, why can’t they speak for 

themselves. 

 MR. SALKA:  They are going to. 

 Thank you. 

 MS. GALLESE: Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone else opposing this application? 

 Anyone else opposing? 

 MR. CIACCIO:  How’re you?  My name is Andy Ciaccio and I live at 

32 Macintosh Way.  My wife, April, spoke earlier. 

 We were aware of one problem at the property with the noise.  Not 

three.  All right? 

 I think that is happening here is the gentleman that owns the 

brewery is the same gentleman that owns the property.  Is that 

correct? 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  Yes. 

 MR. CIACCIO:  So, the other businesses that are there, it doesn’t 

seem like they are there on the weekends.  

 I have a small business.  We are in a plaza-type situation where 

there were multiple uses.  My business does a lot of business on 
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Saturdays when the other businesses were closed.  We used the whole 

parking lot. 

 I think what this business is doing is migrating over to the 

other areas because nobody is there.  The guy happens to own the 

building. 

 I understand they want to be good neighbors. I get that.  I 

appreciate the fact that they want to do charitable work.  That’s 

great for this community.  But I think they really have to kind of pay 

attention to what this stipulation says on this permit.  Because if 

it’s going to be, you know, havoc for the community, especially, you 

know, the immediate area, who wants them there. Let them go someplace 

else.  Keep them in town but they’ve got to abide by the rules. 

 We just re-rented a property on Canal Street.  And, you know, I 

wish I kind of knew about the other two incidents and we would have 

explained that to the new tenants. 

 I hope this gets under control. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you.  

 Anyone else opposing the applicant? 

 Anybody opposed? 

 Does the applicant want to rebut? 

 MR. STAEBLER:  Yes.  Please. 

 So, first I want to say, I don’t think I’ve met you before.  Have 

we ever spoken? 

 MS. GALLESE:  No.  Not that I am aware of.  I don’t think so.  I 

believe I spoke to your wife, though. 

 MR. STAEBLER:  You didn’t. 

 MS. GALLESE:  Quite a while ago. 

 MR. STAEBLER: No, you didn’t.  Was it ten years ago? 

 So, I guess what I am trying to say is call.  Talk to me.  I’m 

here.  Okay? 

 I would love to fix any problem that is fixable within my power 

for you. 

 It is a complex with many tenants and hopefully more.  I bought 

the property almost fourteen years ago.  The Clarke Brothers Bolt 

Manufacturing Company, as you guys probably know, invented the 
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carriage bolt in 1854.  This was their second location.  It’s on the 

National Historic Register. 

 We bought the property.  There were pigeons in it.  There were 

raccoons in it.  Kids who have gotten tetanus shots on the property.  

The building was not only abandoned for 30 years but it was in such 

disrepair that it was a hazard to the community. 

 We thought we were doing an amazingly special thing by to refurb 

what was once an historic piece of Southington’s history and turn it 

into something that was now something that could be a valued part of 

Southington’s community. 

 We put millions and millions of dollars into the property to try 

to do that very thing. 

 We are making incredible progress but we are not done, yet. 

 And, to think that we are not being a good neighbor by doing 

that, is upsetting.  I’m happy, I’m happy to try to help in any way 

that we can. 

 I think that what you have heard today, the majority of the --- 

at least what I’m hearing, yes, there were some issues with the 

permits and so forth that were pulled. We’re learning. We trying. 

We’ll get better as we go along.  We’re making sincerely an effort to 

try to improve. 

 But the majority of the confusion seems to come into plan when it 

is a non-Kinsmen area or a non-Kinsmen event that had too much noise 

of what have you. 

 The whole reason that we are sitting here is because there’s a 

noise complaint at an event that wasn’t a Kinsmen Brewing event. It 

was a charity that we were sponsoring.  

 So, that issue aside, I am still hearing other issues, you know?  

And, I don’t want to not take internal what I am hearing.  I don’t 

want anybody to not be able to open their windows in the summer and be 

able to sleep.  I don’t want that. 

 And, I think that is why the patio in the back is --- we don’t 

have amplifiers in the back. We don’t have any of that. 

 The only time we’ve ever had any amplification of sound that 

could be disturbing is these special events that we have.  Three of 

them over the course of three years. Okay? 

 One of them wasn’t even ours.  But having said that, they were 

all during the day.  And, we tried to go about all the proper 

permitting and approvals that are necessary.  We missed something. 

We’ll go back and get it right the next time.  We are not going 

anywhere. 
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 We’re trying to do the right thing and get the process right and 

do all the right things.   

 We’re trying to be a good neighbor.  We would love to be friends 

with you.  We are not the enemy.  And, even though I hear your pain 

and that we’ve caused some of that, that doesn’t make you an enemy to 

me.  You’re welcome.  I’m an open door to you.   

 So, I just want to say that, you know, we’re trying to do 

something good here.  And, uh, to make us out to be a bad guy, is 

really not the right picture. 

 But if there are specific questions you guys want to ask on 

anything that has come up, I’m happy to respond. 

 MR. CABATA:  I would like to comment quickly.  To echo what Vice 

Chair Novi said to you earlier, as the owner of that lot, just be more 

careful with --- and obviously, you are going to have different 

renters in there and the different renters are going to have different 

(inaudible) over time.  They may have different events, as well.  

 Just, to me it’s not really about Kinsmen.  I understand that 

they’re there and they are sponsoring the event, their name is on it, 

but just as you, the owner, I want to make it clear that the emphasis 

needs to come on you to make sure --- double check to make sure if you 

are going to have people come in, make sure, hey, did you get all the 

permits correctly?  As lot layout change, just keep everything up to 

date and try to make it clearer. 

 MR. STAEBLER:  Absolutely. 

 MR. CABATA:  That’s the thing I’m hearing the most about how this 

would play out and how it was set up.  It obviously brought a lot of 

people in and the event brings a lot of people in.  I think it is good 

for the town the same way the Apple Harvest Road Race is good for the 

town, but we just want to do it the right way. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I just have a question about what was brought up 

more than the actual thing you are here for. 

 MR. STAEBLER:  I hear you. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  That was the amplification of the music.  It is 

strictly written on the permit not to have that.  This wasn’t even 

close to what’s going on concerning that event. I think that is 

something that has to be looked at.  

 THE CHAIR:  They have to get a special permit. 

 MR. SALKA: Well, they had a permit.  It’s dated --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  For amplification? 
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 MR. SALKA:   Well, it doesn’t really --- it is from the liquor --

- Application for patio extension of use and additional consumer bar.  

It was signed off.   I’m not sure that there is any --- it says or 

shows a diagram of a band, et cetera, et cetera on the application. 

 You know, they do have an application for it.  It goes through 

the town. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  But it says here:  No amplification, no music. 

 MR. STAEBLER:  Can I add to that? 

 MR. SALKA:  This wasn’t their patio.  This is their property.  

His total property.  So, you know, we’re getting a lot of good 

feedback. 

 You’re getting a lot of good feedback. 

 MR. STAEBLER:  Right. And, I think that is a misconception on the 

part of some of the people who have had issue with what’s going on.  

It is that they think that the event was a Kinsmen event and it wasn’t 

a Kinsmen event.  Kinsmen was trying to associate with it and sponsor 

it. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: I’ve already gone past that.  I’m talking about the 

patios. 

 MR. STAEBLER:   The back patio, yes.    We don’t have 

amplification on the back patio. 

 MR. SALKA:  So, I think he has clarified that and that’s what we 

are here tonight to --- the zoning enforcement officer sent a cease & 

desist based on his understanding, I guess, misunderstanding perhaps 

that it was Kinsmen Brewery patio that he gave a cease & desist and 

that’s not the case. 

 So, what we need to address tonight is strictly should we lift 

the cease & desist because it really wasn’t correct. 

 MS. NOVI:  It wasn’t their patio.  

 MR. STAEBLER: Don’t think I haven’t heard all of the other 

things. 

 (Everyone speaking at once.) 

 MR. SALKA:  We are reinforcing what we are talking about for the 

local residents. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  My comment was not based upon that.  My comment 

was based upon other things that were brought up.  
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 MR. STAEBLER:  Right, right.  Like the dumpster issue that she 

brought up.  I had no idea.  Anything else that is within my power, 

I’m happy to try to fix for you.  Really. 

 MS. NOVI:  Just remember for large events, get a permit. 

 MR. STAEBLER:  Yup. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I just want to clarify it was a Notice of 

Violation and not a Cease & Desist.  Just for our purposes it is a 

little different.  But moving forward we can address it. 

 THE CHAIR:  All set? 

 MR. STAEBLER:  Any questions? 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  This appeal is closed. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. Appeal #6364A, Application of Slawomir Olchanowski for 

fence height variance of 2/ under Sections 2-19S & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 54 Triano Drive, property of CT Masons LLC in an I-2 

zone. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  This is a continued public hearing item that we 

tabled.  The applicant has requested a table as he cannot be here this 

evening.   

 He’s okay timewise.  He did receive a 30-day extension last 

meeting so we can hear it at the next meeting. 

 MR. CABATA:  Motion to table. 

 MR. SALKA:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 
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 NEW BUSINESS: 

 

 A. Appeal #6376A, Application of Crystal Bees for a special 

exception to allow a temporary outdoor attraction under Sections 2-

01.A, 5-01.1.G & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 240 Spring Street, 

property of Southmil Trust & Donald A. Millard Jr., Trustee in an I=1 

zone. 

 Ms. Novi made a motion to approve Appeal #6356A with 

stipulations. 

 

Stipulations: 

 - The structure be built as drawn on the application. 

 - The construction begins no sooner than July 1
st
. 

 - That it be completely taken down by November 30
th
. 

 - Each night during construction and the time period it is 

not open that the building be secured and locked. 

 - That we approve the dates of September 27,28 & 29.  October 

4,5,10,11,12,13,17,18,19,20, 24,25,26 & 27. 

 - It will be open from 6:00 pm to 12:00 midnight. 

 - At least 15 staff members working when the attraction is 

open. 

 - They secure all building and fire permits. 

  

 Mr. Salka seconded.    

 

Discussion: 

 Ms. Novi stated the event happened last year and it was a 

success.  They would like a little more time to take it down. That’s 

understandable. It did snow.   

 Mr. Salka stated that basically it is the same application as 

last year.  They did a nice job.  They followed exactly what was 

outlined in the stipulations and I think it is worth doing again. 

 Ms. Novi added it is great to have it here in town.  They’ve sold 

out.  It is very successful and I’d like to see it continue. 
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 Mr. Cabata said he was fine with it.  It’s not a big change to 

what they did last year.  They had no problems last year. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. Appeal #6377A, Application of Wal-Mart Real Estate Business 

Trust for a variance of sign size and number of allowed signs under 

Sections 13-05.C & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 235 Queen Street, 

property of Murial S. Olson et all c/o Cedar Shopping Center in a B 

zone. 

 Mr. Salka made a motion to approve Appeal #6377A based on the 

diagrams that were submitted for the record. 

 Ms. Novi seconded the motion. 

 

Discussion: 

 Mr. Cabata commented it seems pretty standard and he is fine with 

it. 

 Ms. Novi noted it is quite far back. The sign is difficult to 

read.  I understand their wanting to have a more legible sign from the 

road. 

 Mr. Salka added that even though it is excessive to our 

standards, because of the location, I would look at it as almost a 

minor variance.   

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

  



Zoning Board of Appeals – April 9, 2019 
 

45 
 

 

 C. Appeal #6378A, Application of Michael Truss for a special 

exception to allow patio liquor service under Sections 11-04 & 15=05 

of the Zoning Regulations, 1244 Meriden Avenue, property of NATRA 

Properties LLC in an R=20/25 zone. 

 

 Tabled during the public hearing portion of the meeting. 
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 D. Appeal of ZEO Decision for kinsmen Brewing Co., 409 Canal 

Street, property of WB Staebler Properties Inc., in an I-1 zone. 

 

 Mr. Salka made a motion to vacate the ZEO’s order with the 

stipulations that were outlined for Kinsmen Brewery that will follow 

and enforce the stipulations that were approved on Appeal #6288, 

Stipulations 1 thru 9. 

 Ms. Novi seconded. 

Discussion: 

 Mr. Cabata said he was fine with as he made his comments during 

the public hearing. 

 Mr. Salka felt there was a misunderstanding and I think we had 

some good discussion and they’ll take away some of the concerns that 

the town’s people have.  But again, we need to focus on that 

particular appeal from the zoning enforcement officer.   

 Hopefully, in the future, Stipulations 1 thru 9 will be followed 

and enforced. 

 Ms. Novi felt that it wasn’t about the patio.  They’ve learned 

their lesson that things can be construed to be theirs even if they 

are not.   

 Mr. Lavallee said a “yes” vote will vacate the order. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. Appeal #6364A, Application of Slawomir Olchanowski for 

fence height variance of 2/ under Sections 2-19S & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 54 Triano Drive, property of CT Masons LLC in an I-2 

zone. 

 Tabled during the public hearing portion of the meeting. 
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MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

  

 Mr. Lavallee noted there are a couple of applications for next 

time. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. Salka made a motion to adjourn.  Ms. Novi seconded.  Motion 

passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 8:31 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

 

   Joseph LaPorte, Chairman 

 


